CORK COUNTY COUNCIL

STRATEGIC POLICY COMMITTEE NO. 5
(HOUSING POLICY)

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON   23rd APRIL, 2018 IN MEETING ROOM, FLOOR 16, COUNTY HALL, CORK

Present: 
Councillors: 

Cllr. Seamus McGrath, Cathaoirleach
Cllr Gearoid Murphy

Cllr Gerard Murphy

Cllr Eoghan Jeffers

Cllr Danny Collins

Cllr Mary Linehan Foley

Cllr Susan McCarthy

Cllr Gillian Coughlan

Cllr. Melissa Mullane

Cllr John O Sullivan

Sectoral Representatives:
Pat Dooley

Jose Ospina

Colm Cronin
Apologies: 
Cllr Patrick G. Murphy

Liam O’Connor
Gavin Donaldson
Joan Twomey O’Sullivan

Absent:
Cllr Sinead Sheppard

Finbarr Gannon

Cllr Rachel McCarthy

Cllr Noel McCarthy
In Attendance:
Mr. Maurice Manning, Director of Service (MM)
Ms. Karina Cremin, Senior Executive Officer (KC)
Mr Padraig Barrett, Senior Executive Officer (PB)
Mr. Seamus DeFaoite, Senior Executive Officer (SdeF)
Mr. Keith Jones, Senior Engineer (KJ)

Ms. Karen Higgins, Administrative Officer (KH)
1. Minutes of Meeting Held on 8th February,  2018    

The Minutes of the Meeting of 8th February, 2018, having been proposed by Patrick Dooley and seconded by Cllr Eoin Jeffers, were adopted by the members of the Committee. 
2. Matters Arising from Minutes

SdeF gave clarification on issues brought up at last meeting (see attached note)
3. Presentation by O Cualann Cohousing Alliance
            Chair of the Committee welcomed Hugh Brennan, Chief Executive (HB) and John Moore, (JM) Head of Operations of O Cualann Cohousing Alliance. Cllr Eoin Jeffers also welcomed both men. (see attached Presentation)   

All members thanked Hugh and John for the presentation. 


After the presentation a number of queries were raised by members;


Cllr. Susan McCarthy queried if the Income Limits are set in stone.

HB stated that they are looking at these at present with the Department. It looks like there will be movement on these.

Cllr. Rachel McCarthy noted that the income threshold in Cork was lower and would that affect people. Also queried whether O Cualann had come across people struggling with mortgages and had they mechanisms in place to deal with such applicants.

HB stated that the €36,000 was a guide only and there was no lower limit. He also stated that they has not encountered this issue to date.


Cllr Melissa Mullane noted the huge benefits to choosing tenants well in advance of building and enquired what happened if someone decided not to proceed. She also stated that the inclusion of Rent to Buy was a good concept and was happy to see O Cualann including it. 


HB stated that they have a waiting list of approved applicants in place and if someone falls out, they have another applicant ready to go. 

Jose Ospina stated that it was a very interesting scheme. He enquired whether the Clawback affected the Valuation and whether Ownership Transfer happens immediately.
HB stated that Ownership Transfer occurred once the Mortgage was completed. Clawback is certainly an issue with only certain banks willing to give mortgages. However, they are working on this and hope that more banks will be willing to engage.

MM enquired re the status of the site that was disposed of by Dublin City Council.

HB stated that there was no loan outstanding on the site and Dublin City Council provided Roads and Services for the project. 

Cllr Seamus McGrath asked would there be issues going forward for O Cualann if new Affordable Housing Scheme puts pressure on lands?

HB responded that he wasn’t sure what would happen and they would have to wait and see.

4. Presentation by Cork Mental Health
KC welcomed Brendan McCarthy( BMcC) from Cork Mental Health. She noted that a number of Applciants on our Housing List have mental health issues and supports are vital. BMcC gave an overview of the services Cork Mental Health provides. (see attached Presentation) Cllr Seamus McGrath thanked BMcC for an imformative presentation. Cllr Susan McCarthy asked was there anything to be done for the Owenacurra facility? BMcC stated he was in touch with them but the major issue was the funding- it takes too long and current market will not wait. They are trying to tie in with bigger AHBs to identify properties to try and mitigate this issue. Cllr Mary Linehan Foley congratulated Cork Mental Health and all others involved in St Raphaels and the other transitional houses in Youghal.They are a great success. Cllr Rachel McCarthy asked how applicants are referred. BMcC stated that they work hand in hand with the HSE and if someone rang up they would advise them on the supports available and how to access them. Cllr Gillian Coughan commended the association for all its works and asked if it is planned to expand the service into the Western Division. She also enquired as to the age profile targeted for their educational programmes. BMcC advised that the organisation has properties in Bantry but further expansion is hampered by the funding issues already discussed. They don’t do much with 12-25 year olds due to staffing issues but do visit primary schools- 5th and 6 th class with programmes tailored to their age. 
Pat Dooley stated that Watergate Centre in Bandon is a great centre but lack of houses and funding are issues in Bandon as well.

5.      Update on HNA 2018
      KC advised that the now annual HNA commenced in February 2018. 2,905 applicants were deemed eligible for reassessment. To date there has been a 60% response rate and 1,000 files are being processed. There is a dedicated team in place until June to ensure HNA is completed.


A more detailed update will be give in the 3rd quarter of 2018.
6.       Capital Programme
PB advised that the target for 2018 was 416 units. There are 12 different vehicles for delivery and the Council is anticipating a total of 515 units this year. There is potential to deliver 3,000 units over the next 3 years. PB noted that new build and turnkeys are the primary delivery mechanisms and acquisition will be scaled back.

Cllr Melissa Mullane asked if any acquisitions are proposed in 2018. PB stated that to date the Council has purchased 15 and is pursuing another 30. Emphasis is on specific areas and families. 

Cllr Gillian Coughlan asked if the capacity exists to repair and administer all of these new units. Cllr Melissa Mullane stated that we should be inspecting our stock regularly. MM stated that provision is made in the Budget for stock survey to be carried out this year and this will inform maintenance programmes going forward. 
7. 
Waiting Lists Summary (for information purposes).
8.       A.O.B.
            Issue of F.IS. being included in rent calculation was referred from Full Council. Cllr Melissa Mullane noted that a motion was passed 12 months previously asking that F.I.S. not be included. Cllr Susan McCarthy stated that she didn’t want to see inequality in what people are paying and that people receiving F.I.S. should be treated exactly the same as someone who is on the same income by working or receiving other payments that are included. MM stated that the system would be inequitable if different people on the same income are charged differently. The new Differential Rent Scheme brings all Council tenants and former Town Council tenants on same scheme. There is facility for any tenant who is having difficulty meeting payments to apply for reduced rent on hardship grounds and this will continue to be available.                                                                                                                         
Cllr Rachel McCarthy noted that F.I.S being used in the calculation of housing assessment brings some applicants over the income threshold and make them ineligible for Housing Support. KC noted that F.I.S. has always been included in assessing eligibility for Social Housing Support and is supported by national Regulations. The Council has written to Department asking for income limits to be increased.

Cllr Rachel McCarthy enquired if there was a scheme to assist tenants to paint their houses. MM advised to bring cases forward to the Directorate and they would be looked at.

Cllr Seamus McGrath asked for Estate Management to be put on the next agenda and asked for update on same. He also noted that issue of Homelessness was referred from the Northern Committee and this item was to be put on the next agenda as well.

This concluded the business of the Meeting.
Next Meeting:  Monday 23rd July, 2018 
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